Residents take action over persistent foul odour in North Wales
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Residents in multiple communities across North Wales have been grappling with a persistent and foul odour that has driven many to seek assistance from their local MP. Over the years, the unpleasant smell, which residents describe as akin to a "wet mop," has particularly affected areas including Connah's Quay, Hawarden, Broughton, and Shotton. The intensity of the odour has been such that some individuals have found it necessary to remain indoors to escape what has become an overwhelming nuisance.
The source of the odour has been a point of contention, with Flintshire County Council (FCC) suggesting in October 2023 that a wastewater treatment facility in Queensferry, operated by Welsh Water, may be the cause. Despite these claims, residents assert that little has changed in terms of alleviating the problem. Vikki Foulkes, a local resident, expressed the community's growing frustration in a letter, labelling the odour as "unpredictable, persistent, and seemingly unaffected by wind direction or weather conditions."
To bring about change, nearly 1,000 residents have formed a Facebook group dedicated to documenting these occurrences. Ms Foulkes noted that concerned citizens are not only reporting the offensive smell but are also linking it to concerning health symptoms, including nose bleeds received by Claire Marie's son, which she suspects could stem from the noxious odour and deteriorating air quality.
Local MP Mark Tami has been approached by ten residents regarding the issue and conveyed his concern, stating, "I'm incredibly concerned to be told some people are experiencing health issues they believe to be connected to the smell and will be raising this as a matter of urgency." Councillor Dale Selvester, who represents Queensferry and Sealand, stated that a public meeting had been requested to discuss the unpleasant smell but regrettably mentioned that FCC declined due to ongoing investigations. "I have made it very clear this needs to be resolved as soon as possible and residents cannot suffer anymore," he added.
Flintshire County Council has reported progress in their investigation into the persistent stench impacting the Sandycroft area. The council has been working since April 2023 alongside Natural Resources Wales, Public Health Wales, and Welsh Water to identify the smell's source. An independent air quality report commissioned by the council has recently been completed and distributed among key organisations thought to be connected to the odour, allowing them an opportunity to address the findings.
Councillor Chris Bithell, responsible for planning, public health and public protection, said, "We want to reassure the community that we are taking this issue very seriously and are doing everything we can. This is a long and complex process and we appreciate the patience and understanding of our residents who have supported the investigation so far. I encourage residents to continue to report the odour when it occurs and to include details of their location."
In response to the ongoing concerns, a spokesperson for Welsh Water stated, "We are continuing to work with partner agencies on this issue. However, our investigations to date have shown our assets are not responsible for the reported 'wet mop' odour in parts of Flintshire."
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